NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 2nd July 2019.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
C Walters, S Rees, G Meredydd, D Norcross, E Rogers, 


D Rigby, R Barnes and County Cllr Dennis.  
Prior to tonight’s meeting, Mrs Mary Adams gave a presentation on the Living Memory Group.
37/19
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies were received from Cllrs M Platt, R Platt, D Harding, L Lloyd and County Cllr E Morse. 

38/19
 DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Nothing known at this stage.
39/19
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 4th June 2019 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rogers, seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council.

40/19
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
There were no matters arising.
41/19
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

Report from County Cllr Dennis:  County Cllr Dennis highlighted the recent meetings he had attended at the Future Forum; the Queen’s Hall; with the Future Generations Commissioner, Ms Sophie Howe in relation to the M4 relief road; Norman Industries who employ and train over 40 people which includes training for people with learning disabilities; the Cultural group Leader - funding to Arts Development Officer for the County; PLANED and Leader who are looking at Arts and how to bring employment and wellbeing to the County.

County Cllr Dennis discussed the traffic management at the bottom end of St James Street in particular the bad ‘pinch-point’ below Barclays Bank with HGV’s having to mount the pavement to get past.  Unfortunately the yellow lines are not being 
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observed so double yellow lines will be installed and the loss of parking will be compensated for by installing a disabled parking bay by the Bank with a loading bay above that.

County Cllr Dennis informed Council that dangerous trees have been cut down at the Town Moor.  Cllr Walters informed County Cllr Dennis that there is also a dangerous tree behind the RAOB Club which needs to be taken down. 

The Clerk asked about the cameras which have recently been installed in town and was informed that it is thought that these are to do with Arup who are monitoring the traffic.

Report from County Cllr Morse:   In County Cllr Morse’s absence, Cllr Walters stated on his behalf that County Cllr Morse is awaiting an update on the Stoneyford to Kiln Park Road issue.
42/19
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a) 
Castle.  The Clerk reported on the Town Council’s working group meeting with Susie Adams from the County Council.  After consideration of the financial and risk liability, 
IT WAS RESOLED on a proposal by Cllr Rees, which was seconded by Cllr Norcross and agreed by full Council that the town Council would not take over the remaining 77 years Lease of Narberth Castle from the County Council.  
b)
Town Hall Clock.  The Clerk informed Council that Smith of Derby are installing the equipment for the automatic winding of the Clock today and that it will probably take three days.  The Clerk asked for permission to release the cheque once the work has been carried out.





IT WAS RESOLVED that this would be in order.

c)
Bunting.  The Clerk asked if she should ask for permission to have bunting erected in the High Street and St James Street in readiness for the Civic Week, Iron Man and the Food Festival.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should make this request.
d)
Tourist Information Board.  The Clerk had received an email from the 
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County Council stating that they will no longer require the notice board at the Under Croft of the Town Hall, from when the current rental period runs out in February 2020.  

e)
Toilets.  The Clerk had received an email complaining about the cleanliness of the toilets on the Town Moor and the lack of toilet paper.  County Cllr Dennis agreed to find out who is responsible for the upgrade of these toilets.




IT WAS RESOLVED to find out the date and time of this complaint and to pass it on to Danfo and the County Council.

f)
Narberth Churchyard.  The Clerk had received an email from FONCY congratulating the work that has been undertaken at the Churchyard and informing the Council that FONCY will be carrying out work to cut back the rampant growth from inside graves which have a boundary iron-grill.  

g)
Audit.  The Clerk informed Council that all the necessary paperwork has been sent to Grant Thornton.

h)
Notice Boards.  The Clerk had received a letter from Station Joinery stating that they will make and fix a Notice Board to replace the rotten one by the start of Narberth Civic Week and donate it to the Council – no charge.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should thank Mr Walters for his generous offer.

i)
Bridge Hill.  The Clerk had received a letter from Angela Burns AM stating that the correspondence she has from the Council from 2008 in relation to a footpath at Bridge Hill will be destroyed under the Data Protection Act unless she hears from the Council by the 5th July 2019.

j)
Landlord’s Certificate.  The Clerk had asked Peter Kidney to undertake the annual inspection of the gas boiler at the Town Hall.  This was done and passed on the 5th June 2019.  
k)
Guide and Scout Hall Management Committee.  The Clerk had received the annual accounts for April 2018 – April 2019.  Cllr Norcross declared an interest and asked Council if, given the circumstances of ill-health of the Treasurer of the Guide and Scouts, Council would waive the requirement for a copy of the Annual Accounts for April 2017 – April 2018 as no accounts had been prepared and release the two years of donation cheques.  
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IT WAS RESOLVED that as Council is aware of the situation and knows that this organisation has been running continuously throughout the period in question, that they would release both cheques.  Cllr Barnes also declared an interest in this item.
l)
Hywel Dda.  The Clerk had received a discussion document on Developing Trauma Services in Hywel Dda University Health Board.  The engagement period will run from 24th June until the 5th August 2019.  A meeting will be held at Pembrokeshire Archives on the 11th July at 3 p.m. – 6 p.m.
m)
Electricity Certificate.  The Clerk had received a Minor Electrical Installation Works certificate from Havenkey for work carried out on the Town Hall in respect of the Clock.  A recommendation was made to upgrade the existing electrical distribution board.  The Clerk telephoned to check on the urgency of this and was told it can wait until a new tenancy is agreed in three years’ time as the electricity will need to be turned off for at least a day.  Havenkey will check the circuit protective devise.    The Clerk queried a Landlords Certificate and was informed that this needs to be done when a new tenant takes over the Lease or every 5 years and that this check is the responsibility of the tenant.  Cllr Walters stated that he had checked this on-line and the Certificate is not a legal requirement for a Commercial building.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask the new tenant for a copy of the Installation Works Certificate for the electrical work that she had carried out on the Town Hall.

n)
Christmas Lights.  The Clerk had contacted a company who hire out Christmas Lights in order to obtain a quote for comparison for this year’s festive lighting.  The Clerk was informed that a quote had already been sent for Narberth and was given a copy of this.  Although the Customer name was the Town Council, the contact name was someone who has nothing to do with the Town Council.  The Clerk stated the hire charge for 3 years and said that the Company do not erect or dismantle the lights so that cost would be extra.




IT WAS RESOLVED to write to the person concerned to highlight the incorrect use of the Customer name.

o)
Cox Hill.  The Clerk stated that she had received an enquiry with regards to the amount of accidents occurring on the bend before the bridge at Cox Hill.  The Clerk had stated that all accidents and near misses should be reported to 
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the Police so that they are on record for analysis purposes.   The Clerk declared an interest as the call came from a family member who lives in the vicinity.

43/19 PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

Planning permission was Conditionally Approved to:
19/0050/PA  Plas y Dderwen, Crinow – Variation of condition 2(approved plans and documents) of planning permission 17/1137/PA replacement dwelling and garage.

44/19
NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
Churchyard.  Cllr Norcross stated that he and Cllr Hole had met the Contractor on site to discuss the brambles at the bottom end of the Churchyard.  The Contractor is to spray this area prior to cutting back and will put up caution notices whilst the work is being carried out.  To undertake this extra work will cost £125 for the labour and a second application may be required.  Cllr Rees proposed the Council paid for this work to be undertaken and Cllr Rigby seconded the proposal.  All Council were in favour.  The Clerk asked for money to be vired from the Contingency budget to cover this extra expense.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the extra work and the virement would be in order.

b)
Castle.  Cllr Norcross asked if extra work could be carried out at the Castle to cut back the brambles surrounding the Castle which are encroaching into the Castle grounds.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that this extra work should be carried out on a proposal from Cllr Rees, which was seconded by Cllr Rigby and agreed by full Council.  The Clerk is to vire funds to cover this.

c)
Town Moor drainage.  Cllr Norcross discussed the need for a site meeting to find out what has to be done to drain the Town Moor before applying for an Enhancement Grant.  County Cllr Dennis expressed his interest in being involved in this and Cllr Norcross agreed to set up a meeting.
d)
Spring Gardens.  Members stated that the street sign for Spring Gardens has not been replaced.  Cllr Rogers and Cllr Rees will investigate this.
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e)
Signage.  Members were informed that the wrought iron sign for the Old Bazaar is too close to the edge of the pavement.  County Cllr Dennis will speak to the owner about this.

f)
A40.  Cllr Meredydd asked how the Clerk knew about the meeting at Bloomfield as she had been informed that it was arranged by an individual.  The Clerk had received a telephone call from a resident of Redstone Road asking her to let as many people know as possible about this meeting, especially the Councillor for that Ward.  The Clerk stated that the Town Council has not been consulted at all on this issue.
g)
Kiln Park Corner.  Cllr Rigby stated that the road sign at Kiln Park Corner had not been replaced.  County Cllr Dennis agreed to look into this.

h)
Play Park.  Cllr Rogers reported that the No Dogs Sign had been smashed.  Cllr Rees stated that she would replace this.  Cllr Rogers also stated that the Roundabout would not rotate.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.

i)
Fundraiser.  Cllr Rogers stated that a sponsored Fire-walk is taking place during Civic Week and that the money raised will be going towards the Play Park in Narberth and Whitland.

j)
Zig-Zags.  It was reported that the Zig-Zag markings have not been replaced outside the entrance to the CP School.  The Clerk will chase this.

k)
Santa run.  Cllr Rogers stated that she had noticed in the Chamber of Trade Minutes that they are hoping to organise a Santa run this year and suggested that maybe the Town Moor could be used for this event.

l)
Station Road.  Cllr Rogers reported that where the pavement finishes at Station Road, outside Greenway Farm, a ‘post’ has been placed in the road which narrow’s the carriageway.  To enable cars to pass each other with enough room, the hedge needs to be cut back as it is currently encroaching onto the highway.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.








6 of 11



Signed ………………………
m)
Laurel trees.  Cllr Rogers asked if the County Council could be approached regarding cutting back the Laurel trees on Castle Hill.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will make this request.

n)
Benches.  Cllr Rogers stated that the benches opposite the Contented Sole are in need of repair.  County Cllr Dennis stated that the County Council does not have any money to maintain street furniture.  

o)
Caution Signs.  Cllr Rogers asked if Caution Children Playing signs could be erected in the Car Park to make motorists aware of children playing in the vicinity.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would ask County Council about this.

p)
Weeds.  Cllr Walters stated that he noticed a lot of weeds have been treated around Narberth and are dying off.  

q) 
Queens Court entrance.  County Cllr Dennis stated that the covers for the supply boxes have been replaced.   Representatives from the Public Protection department have spoken with the Landlord regarding the rubbish and the tenants. 
45/19
CIVIC SERVICE:  (Agenda item 9)

Cllr Walters reminded Councillors of their roles whilst hosting a table at the Civic Luncheon.  At the Church it is hoped that the Council will all sit together in the reserved pews in order to stand and recite the Declaration together.  Cllr Walters stated that this year they will march up to the Plas Hyfryd following the Service.
46/19
  MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  (Agenda item 10)
a)
Future Forum.  Cllr Norcross stated that the AGM was reasonably well attended.  People present were shown plans for the old CP School and the St Andrew’s Church Restoration Project.  
b)
Queens Hall AGM.  It appears that there is confusion over Volunteers and Trustees at the Hall and that more focus should be given to the Volunteers.  
c)
Old CP School.  Cllr Rees stated that the sale has now been finalised and that 
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plans will be submitted at the end of this month.  It has been suggested to hold a picnic in the park for when the first bulldozer goes in to help raise enthusiasm at the beginning.  Fundraising events will start in the autumn.  

d)
Civic Week.  Members were informed that the brochures should be on sale in shops soon and that it is full steam ahead!
47/19
COMMITTEES AND REPRESENTATIVES:  (Agenda item 11)
FINANCE - Meeting annually in December.  
	Sue Rees, Ruth Platt, David Norcross, Elizabeth Rogers, Chris Walters and 
Glinys Meredydd            


PLANNING - Meeting as and when necessary.

	Ruth Platt, Mike Platt, David Norcross, Elizabeth Rogers, Denise Rigby, Sue Rees, 
Chris Walters.                                                  


CHRISTMAS LIGHTING - Meeting when appropriate.
 

	Ruth Platt, Donna Hole, Elizabeth Rogers, Denise Rigby, Glinys Meredydd,
Mike Platt, Chris Walters.


 

AUDITORS - Ruth Platt, Sue Rees and D G Norcross. 
REPRESENTATIVES:
Police Liaison.   Lorraine Lloyd.

 

Narberth and District Community and Sports Association – Mike Platt and 

Ruth Barnes.

Food Festival – Elizabeth Rogers and Lorraine Lloyd – Meetings are held on the second Monday of the month at 6 p.m., in the Museum.
Dyfed Powys Health Authority – Community Services Review Group –

Glinys Meredydd.
Age Concern – Lorraine Lloyd.
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Future Forum – David Norcross, Ruth Barnes and Chris Walters.

One Voice Wales – Ruth Platt, Mike Platt and Lorraine Lloyd.

PLANED – Sue Rees.
48/19
RISK ASSESSMENT:  (Agenda item 12)

Members had received a copy of the Council’s Risk Assessment which they approved.  Cllr Walters suggested that a Review date should be included on the Assessment.  Cllr Norcross produced a Risk Assessment in relation to the winding of the Clock at the Town Hall.
49/19
WELSH LANGUAGE POLICY:  (Agenda item 13)

The Clerk reported that she continues to produce the Council’s Agendas and Public Notices bilingually both on the Town Council’s two notice boards in Narberth and on 

the Town Council’s web page.   The Clerk has not received any requests for written or verbal materials to be provided in welsh this year.  The Clerk will inform the Welsh Language Board of this.

50/19
PLENARY POWERS:  (Agenda item 14)



IT WAS RESOLVED to give the Mayor and the Clerk joint Plenary Powers for up to a £500 spend per item during the rest of July and August and to make general/emergency decisions on behalf of the Council if necessary.  All members were in favour of this resolution.

51/19
MEMORIAL BENCH:  (Agenda item 15)

Cllr Walters will order the bench and suggested putting this at the Cenotaph to replace a damaged bench.  Cllr Walters will ask the Company if they will bolt the new bench down and remove the old one.  

52/19
MEMBERS ALLOWANCE:  (Agenda item 16)

The Clerk handed out to Councillors the claim forms for the 2019-20 members allowance for them to complete and return to her.







9 of 11



Signed ………………….
53/19
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 17)

The Clerk had emailed Councillors a copy of the Budget Tracker in order that they could see what income and expenditure had been made in relation to the Precept figures.

Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£ 457.68
b)
Nat West Interest 


£     3.50      
53.1

Payments due:

a)
SLCC – Local Administration Book -




£108.79
b)
Havenkey Ltd - 







£168.00

c)
Peter Kidney -








£  84.00

d)
Swim Narberth (donated audit fee) -




£100.00



e)
Cheques for Donations as agreed in March –

f)
Clerk’s expenses (memory stick) -




£  13.00

g)
Chris Viggars – 3 x Castle  - 





£240.00    
h)
Chris Viggars – 3 X Church -





£405.00 
i)
HMRC - 








£480.94

j)
PCC – Street works Licence -





£154.00

k)
SSE – Electricity usage for festive lighting - 



£  27.43





  

 

IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments following a proposal from Cllr Rees which was seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council and agreed that the Budget Tracker was in order.  
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